#### COMMISSION OF ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW

## **DECEMBER 10, 2015**

Members Present
Jeffrey Bond
Susan Stilwell
Robert Weir
Robin Crews
Sean Davis
Robert Stowe

Members Absent
Michael Nicholas

Staff
Renee Burton
Alan Spencer
Anna Levi

Vice-Chairman Crews called the meeting to order at 3:30 p.m.

### ITEMS FOR PUBLIC HEARING

1. Request for a Certificate of Appropriateness to add a three-tab shingle to the existing metal porch roof at 879 Pine Street. The shingles will match those present on the house and will not cover the center that is located under the second story pointed arch Gothic window.

Mrs. Crews opened the public hearing

Present on behalf of the case was Mr. Robert Freeman

Mr. Freeman stated you can see that the line there indicates the hidden gutters that I want to delete because that's caused significant structural damage on the left side of the house and on the right side over there. I have pictures to show this too. This section of the roof is completely deteriorated beyond compare and it actually destroyed that left side of the house there and the whole foundation has to be rebuilt on the left side underneath, which that has already been done. But what I want to do is make the pitch of the roof even there coming down to come over the top of the hidden gutter there where the valley would be, and I have pictures. I have pictures and the main structure has shingles you see there, that shot is of the existing house. The main house roof has all three tabbed shingles and external gutters on it already and most of the front porch roof is not visible now from the road or from the ground as you can see from the subsequent pictures I have around there anyway. So what we wanted to do is save that teardrop section in the center and repair it because it is not deteriorated beyond repair. So we could keep that section and keep most of the visual aspect of the porch. But as far as the structural concern and the really big thing too is the cost, because the cost for the homeowner to go back and rebuild all the metal with the standard seam metal like that would be significantly more than if I was to be able to reframe it and give him new sheathing, new shingles, ice and water shield, and that would be, in my opinion,

significantly structurally more stable than even the metal roof would be. So that's kind of the general idea of what we want to do there. And what we're trying to do it without changing as much of the historic features as possible of the house. So that's our goal.

Mr. Bond stated do you know the slope of the existing roof?

Mr. Freeman stated since it comes down into the hidden gutter, and that pitches back up where it comes up, I would say it's right about 3.5:12 on the steep part and then it obviously goes pitches back up so that by the time we're able to make it an even slope it would be right close to 2.5:12 after we're done framing it. So, that's why we want it to go with the ice and water shield on the roof.

Mrs. Stilwell stated I have a question. Are you saying that you are going to keep this raised metal section of the roof? And how do you plan to tie that into shingles?

Mr. Freeman stated I would flash underneath it and counter flash over my flashing that I would come around with. So what I would do basically would be, I would cut up the section where, you know, basically cutting back the metal so that I could fit my new plywood and roof deck underneath there and then flash around it like you would a chimney or something

Mrs. Stilwell stated but this, the appearance from the street would remain the same of that raised area?

Mr. Freeman stated yes, virtually. You would probably be able to see the shingles a little bit seeing as we are eliminating the hidden gutter aspect. We would basically be, instead of having slope coming down with the roof and the hidden gutter like this, we'd be coming down with a straight pitch keeping the existing rooflines. So you would be able to see a little bit more of the roof deck but yeah, we'd be still keeping the tear drop section of the roof right there.

Mrs. Stilwell stated are you aware that this house was built in 1855?

Mr. Freeman stated yeah I was, yeah.

Mrs. Stilwell stated and that it was patterned from the book of Andrew Jackson Downing?

Mr. Freeman stated no.

Mrs. Stilwell stated it is the only house left in the Old West End Historic District of this architectural style? There are no others. There is one that is on Virginia Avenue but that's not in the historic district. Also, I'd like to share with my commissioners that I thought about something this morning. I sold this house to Mr. Wright in 2004 and I found out that if a house is subject to a conservation easement with the Department of Historic Resources, I don't have a copy of it and Renee was not able to get in touch with

the Department of Historic Resources, but the person who owned the building, she bought it simply to restore because of its significance to the whole Commonwealth of Virginia. It's so rare and she served on the board of the Department of Historic Resources and the Danville Review Board and my belief that is that she did everything known to man to protect the facade of this house, including the hidden gutters and the metal roof on the front porch. She spent tens of thousands of dollars on this house, probably 30 or 40 thousand to save it and restore it. So I just think it is a very serious situation to think about changing anything on the front of that house. I know left hand side of the house was greatly deteriorated. I spoke with Micah several times. There were trees growing the gutter of the main roof and I mean they were trees!

## Mr. Freeman stated wow.

Mrs. Stilwell stated so all the water falling; none of it was being shed by the gutter system. It was pouring down on that side of the porch roof. So I mean this was neglect basically that created this situation and that's what caused it more than the hidden gutters on the front porch. Because the porch is not large enough to have that volume of water compared to the steepness of the roof of that front gable and the rest of the roof. So I just wanted to make sure that everybody on the Commission was aware. There is not anything we can do to enforce it, but there is a possibility that the Virginia Department of Historic Resources could come back and make this be undone which would be exceedingly expensive.

Mr. Davis stated the question that I have is, the holes that are in the roof, how big are they? Could you use terminology like coin size?

Mr. Freeman stated, oh, it's not coin we're talking. Feet. It's about like in those pictures that you have there, some of them are about 6 feet long by about 2 feet wide, I'd say.

Mr. Davis stated are they in the creases or in the flat area?

Mr. Freeman stated it is completely deteriorated where there is no metal left, there's literally no metal. To answer your question, both. On the front side here where it says teardrop, one of those major damaged sections is on the front left in the ridged area there and then the other major damaged section is on the right side of the porch roof where it says 12 feet over there and it is again about, I'd say, 6 feet where the metal is just non-existent.

Mr. Davis stated is that in the gutter or in the actual roof?

Mr. Freeman stated in the roof section, yeah. The hidden gutter has sections of it that are, you know, completely deteriorated. But those two parts are on the front left on the side where you see the pictures there. Sorry, my camera is not that good. I don't know how well you guys can make out the significance of the damage there.

Mr. Weir stated it seems like if you were to put gutters on the front of the deck that's going to change the whole dynamic to the front end of that porch.

Mr. Freeman stated um, it could, or being a porch it could be that, you know, maybe we could just not do gutters. But the thing is, seeing as the rest of the house has the external gutters, I don't know if you can see that from the frontal views of the house where the whole rest of the house already has the external gutters on it. So, but I mean, really for the amount of water volume that is there, it could be that it might not necessarily have the gutters on the front. You could put them on the side where it would be less visible. Or maybe not even at all because, really as it has been for the last probably 30 years, the water has been pouring right in to the porch anyways or right off of the side of the porch because where the hidden gutter comes out where I have the little circle/hole there, is really right against the house anyways so it's not really doing that much right now. But that's where all that damage was on the left side where the foundation had to be rebuilt is where the hidden gutter downspout is there.

Mr. Davis stated the price of the metal roof, is that a folded seam or a standing flex seam that you can get at Lowes that has been approved for use in a historic district?

Mr. Freeman stated I haven't actually gotten a price on replacing all of that as it is with the standing seam and everything like that. Um, just from what I know if it I would say it is probably around maybe 8 to 10 thousand dollars at least to go back.

Lawrence Meder stated I think it would be about a 5 thousand dollar for your high and might be as low as 3 thousand based on the 154, the whole house cost, because it will be the whole house and they have to do the porch and the hidden gutters.

Mr. Freeman stated OK. Well was that with the rebuilding the roof deck and everything?

Mr. Meder stated yeah we rebuilt the roof deck.

Mr. Freeman stated yeah. So it could be. I don't know that much about metal so it could be that he could get a price from somebody and maybe come up with something significantly cheaper than what I'm thinking.

Mrs. Crews stated again to remind the committee, the cost is not a purview of this committee

Mr. Freeman stated I know

Mr. Bond stated I have a question for city staff. Has the building inspections department reviewed the changes to what this gentleman says that it is going to be? The reason I ask is that it is general practice in building code that shingles are limited to slopes greater than 3 in 12 so I was just curious if building inspections had looked at this?

Mr. Freeman stated Mr. Lucas had looked at it and was actually the one to suggest this idea right here.

Walter Lucas stated the Code requires a minimum of 2:12 pitch for shingles. Mrs. Crews stated are there any other public comments on this application? If so please step forward and state your name. Seeing none we'll close the public hearing and turn to the commissioners for any further questions they might have of the applicant.

Mrs. Crews closed the public hearing.

Mr. Weir stated I guess I'm still hung up on the hidden gutters. I think that the lack of gutters or putting non-gutters would just so mess up the front end of that house and change the pitch basically of the porch itself so that right now it's not quite so bad. I just think that the hidden gutters are important just because the other parts of the house has the other gutters I'm not going to vote for something bad because somebody did something bad before. I'm really concerned about that. This house is so pretty and I think that it needs to be restored properly to its full-on glory.

Mrs. Stilwell stated that I think that the issue that we're dealing with is that there was a lack of maintenance for 11 years. And that doesn't justify totally changing the façade of a single entity in the whole west end of the house. I have a serious problem with that and I'm not going to support it.

Mrs. Crews stated are there any further comments from the commission members? Hearing none, we'll ask for a motion to be made.

Mrs. Stilwell makes a motion the CAR deny the request for a Certificate of Appropriateness to change the existing metal roof into a 3 tab shingle roof and that we deny the request to remove the hidden gutters.

Mr. Weir seconded the motion. The motion was approved by 6-0 vote.

2. Request for a Certificate of Appropriateness to erect a 10' x 12' steel storage building in the rear yard at 155 Holbrook Avenue. The building will include a roll up metal garage door.

Present on behalf of the case was Mr. Reginald Crews

Mr. Crews stated good evening, my name is Reginald Crews and I live at 155 Holbrook Avenue here in Danville. My home is basically 1000 sq. ft. and I share my television space with my ladder so I need a shed to put my ladders and lawnmower and things like that in.

Mrs. Stilwell stated I have a question. I see the pictures of the sheds that you have come up with. Do you know if they have those in dark colors or are they all off white?

Mr. Crews stated I did not ask them about colors. I could ask them about colors but I didn't ask them about colors.

Mrs. Stilwell stated are any of you on the Commission aware of if those sheds come in darker colors that are not so obvious?

Mr. Bond stated I would think they would come in multiple colors.

Mrs. Crews stated I do know that brown, chocolate brown is an option for some sheds.

Mrs. Crews do you have any other comments to add to this application?

Mr. Crews stated no, but if you have any questions I'll be glad to answer them

Mrs. Crews stated what we'll do at this juncture is that we'll open the public hearing on this issue if there are any persons present who would like to speak to this issue either positively or negatively?

Mrs. Crews opened the public hearing

Mrs. Crews closed the public hearing

Mr. Davis stated what is roughly the price of a shed this size?

Mr. Crews stated that that particular shed is about \$2,800

Mrs. Stilwell stated I understand the need for storage when you are the landlord. You have four apartments, one in which you live. To me a storage shed can come and a storage shed can go. It is not going to affect the architecture but I am bothered by something as bold as something like this sitting in the backyard. Whereas something in a darker tone, when you go up the alleyway, because you are more visible from the alleyway than from Holbrook avenue. You are quite visible from the backyards of the people who live on Sutherlin and I just think you'd be better served otherwise. Are you going to put a foundation or concrete down?

Mr. Crews stated I was going to use concrete blocks to use as a platform to sit the shed on.

Mrs. Stilwell stated so it is really a temporary, permanent situation.

Mr. Crews stated it can be moved with ease. And to add, the alley is overgrown with vegetation. That may change in the future, but you can't see my yard from the other neighbor's yards, with the exception of the neighbor right beside me.

Mr. Davis stated to answer Mrs. Stilwell's question, it comes in 13 different colors. 3 different browns, red, grey, and different whites and beiges.

Mr. Crews stated I don't have a preference in color. It doesn't need to be a particular color and can be any color as far as I am concerned.

Mrs. Crews stated are there any further questions from the Commission? Hearing none we will open the floor for a motion on this application.

Mrs. Crews closed the public hearing

Mrs. Stilwell stated I would move that the shed does not meet the design guidelines. This is a two-step process. My motion is that the shed does not meet the design guidelines for the Old West End.

Mr. Weir seconded. The motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.

Mrs. Stilwell stated I would also move that the addition of a shed this size in a dark brown color will not adversely impact the property in the Old West End because it will be more temporary in nature and it could be removed.

Mr. Weir seconded. The motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.

- 3. Request for a Certificate of Appropriateness to complete the following at 407 Chestnut Street:
  - a. Remove three (3) windows from the rear of the home. Covering the upper two with wood siding to match existing and blocking in the lower window.

Present on behalf of the case was Lawrence Meder.

Mr. Meder stated how are you doing? I'm Col. Ret. Lawrence Meder. The back of the home is bordered by an alley that runs along Chestnut Street on the left side. The alley dead ends behind the home and hangs a right and heads over towards HW Brown Florist. At some time in the future I will propose to see that they divide up this alley to the homeowners so that we can take care of it because they have forgotten that it exists. I have spent countless hours removing all of the trees back there for insurance and security reasons. And now I am working on the back of the house. The upper two windows on the right, if you see, are 1960 era windows that are about 4 inches wide and about 2 feet or 1.5 feet long. They are no longer functioning. There is no header above the windows. So in order to get those windows working I would need to buy new windows and take down the wall and build a header. The windows then would need to be a little bit lower because you need to fit the header in there. But they are still not appropriate for the house. I realize that perhaps this does not meet the guidelines because it is removing something from the house that was there originally, however, this back area, in my opinion, was cobbled onto this house. The third window I want to remove, and that's the lower window if you look down that looks like a big square. All that is, is that they stopped the block work for about 2 ft. by 2 ft. and they put in a piece of glass surrounded by some wood and they put no header on it. It is about 3 feet off of the ground, why they did that I'm not sure. The ceiling is not tall enough to stand up, so it's more like a garden room where you'd put your lawnmower. But a window that size will enable anyone to bust through and get into the house. For security reasons, I want to remove it. I also want to remove it for structural reasons. When you take out that much of the structure from the foundation of the house without headers, you could collapse that whole back end. The window to the far left will remain and that window is turn of the century glass. It's wavy, it's bubbly, I love it and it is going to stay.

Mrs. Crews stated does it have a header?

Mr. Meder stated, I don't know but if it doesn't, I will put one in there. I think it does but I will re-look. I will eventually petition this group to build a 6 to 8 ft. high courtyard in the back of this house out of red brick terracotta that matches the house. At that time you will no longer be able to see either the entrance way into that patio room or the window. That is probably within 6 months.

Mrs. Stilwell stated I am not going to make a motion because I have been too talkative, but I will say this cottage was made into a duplex probably by a slum lord and a lot of what happened to the back of this house was just added on with no construction expertise and no plan and I do believe it probably has no headers and so now you have just removed enormous sections of structural timbers of the back of this house.

Mr. Meder stated there was a kitchen in this room and that hole to the right was where the fan exhausted the oven.

Mrs. Crews opened the public hearing

Mrs. Crews closed the public hearing

Mr. Davis stated I have a question. I know Mr. Meder is going to end up bringing the house back to its original states as closely as possible. Why is the city saying that he does not meet the guidelines when the actual architectural aspects of the house are in the front of the house and not the back?

Mrs. Burton stated because it is a removal of existing windows. As far as we know as staff, they are original to that addition. The guidelines state that it is against the guidelines to remove original windows.

Mr. Weir stated I am going to vote that this is a two-step process. I make a motion that this does not meet the guidelines. Mr. Davis seconded. The motion was approved by a 4-2 vote. (Stillwell and Bond opposed)

Mr. Weir stated I now make a motion that we approve this portion of the application because this is not detrimental to the neighborhood and does not change the structural aspect of the house.

# Mr. Stowe seconded. The motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.

b. Install 2 stain glass windows on far back right side of house to light an internal stairway. The windows will be 12-16" x 20-24" and will be placed within the last seven (7) feet of dwelling

Mr. Meder stated if I could just clarify that. The window is going to be anywhere from 12 to 16 inches wide and anywhere from 20 to 24 inches long and there will be two windows. I don't know what I am going to find. I did include a picture from a house on Main Street that uses stained glass windows that go up the side of a staircase. There will be a staircase in the picture on the left that will take you down into the basement and those windows would provide natural light because it is the sunny side of the house. Also, you can see the siding there where the siding actually breaks. I am told that a tree fell on that side of the house and that is how they repaired it. So when the windows go in, I'll make the siding look the way siding is supposed to look, just like on the back of the house. I assume that summer will end here within the week and we will get back to winter so I won't be able to get to this until spring.

Mrs. Stilwell stated I have a question. It says in here that that will be on the far back right side?

Mr. Meder stated yes. So if you are on Chestnut Street, on the right hand side of the house and you are standing the vacant lot looking at that side of the house.

Mrs. Stilwell stated so it is on the side?

Mr. Meder stated yes on the side. As you come around corner then you get to where the windows are that I want to remove.

Mr. Weir stated so this is where you were going to put the driveway eventually so that you can get the cement truck down there?

Mr. Meder stated yes. Exactly.

Mr. Bond stated is there an existing stair there?

Mr. Meder stated there was and now we are rebuilding it and unfortunately we found out after we took it out that since we took it out we have to meet the current code, not the old code. It was coming up so that when you were walking on it you were falling through it we really couldn't rebuild it. It had to come out. As well as that whole back section. The whole back section had to come out; all of the floor joices, all the flooring, and all of the 2 x 4s that were used to frame it. They were framed at about 24 inches on center which is just ridiculous and all of the silt plate along the back was completely rotten so that had to be removed. It is amazing at how much work has gone in to this; it doesn't warrant what that they put on the back of the house.

Mrs. Crews opened the public hearing

Mrs. Crews closed the public hearing.

Mr. Weir stated again Renee, is this reason to not meet guidelines because there is nothing there now and he keeps trying to put in some lights to use for the stairs?

Mrs. Burton states that is correct. Staff perspective is strict interpretation of the guidelines. That is why there is the flexibility in the second part for you guys.

Mr. Weir stated I make a motion that it does not meet the guidelines.

Mr. Stowe seconded. The motion passed by a 6-0 vote.

Mr. Weir stated I mentioned a second motion that we approve paragraph b of the applicants request because it is not detrimental to the neighborhood nor would it destroy the architectural aspect of the house.

Mr. Stowe seconded. The motion was passed by a 5-1 vote.

c. Construct a 70" x 2' x 14" concrete and red clay brick seat on the right side of the front porch. The height will not exceed the existing concrete columns and the brick will match the house.

Mr. Meder stated if you look at the picture, what I'm saying is that the bench will go right between the two columns. The one that's on the house and the one that is on the front. It is about a 4 foot drop, if not higher from that porch down. I have been parking garbage cans there to prevent someone from falling off. I don't even like jumping off of it because it is too much of an impact coming down. I figured that if there were some kind of permanent bench there it would prevent anyone from falling through. Whereas a railing would be kept at the height of those columns and is very narrow so you'd be able to go right over the top of a railing. But you would probably be unable to fall over a bench that was almost 14 inches wide.

Mr. Weir stated so it is going from the column back to the house?

Mr. Meder stated yes, from the column on the left to the column on the right.

Mrs. Stilwell stated would there be brick on the top? Or on the porch side?

Mr. Meder stated when you come up the porch you will be able to see the bricks on this side.

Mrs. Stilwell stated on the inside?

Mr. Meder stated yes on the inside.

Mr. Weir stated what will be on the outside?

Mr. Meder stated it will match what exists. We will match that with mortar.

Mrs. Stilwell stated how about the top?

Mr. Meder stated I haven't thought about it. I could do brick on top too where you would be sitting on brick. That is easy. Or it could be like the yellow house across the street where we topped the brick with the polished concrete seat. The polished concrete almost looks like stone after we tinted it a little bit.

Mrs. Crews stated any other input from the applicant?

Mr. Meder stated if somebody had a better idea or a different idea, I would entertain that too. That is kind of the best that we came up with for safety. I don't like that distance if someone were to fall.

Mrs. Stilwell stated I find that it would be attractive because it would be a place to put out groceries, would be a place to sit, would be a place to put flowers or flowerpots sine that is the south side of the house. It will change the porch but this house had been so muddled when those turned into doors and kitchens were added on. It was definitely a section 8 type rental house.

Mr. Davis stated so there will be no back to the seat? It will just basically be a seat?

Mr. Meder stated there might be a little raised area to give you that bit of extra safety if you did fall. No higher than those columns.

Mrs. Stilwell stated the square part of the columns?

Mr. Meder stated the square part of the columns. I would like to have it even an inch or two below that so you could see the relief.

Mrs. Crews opened the public hearing

Mrs. Crews closed the public hearing

Mr. Weir stated Renee, on the previous case B, the reason that it did not meet the guidelines was because he would be putting something there that wasn't there originally.

Mrs. Burton stated right.

Mr. Weir stated but you said that this does meet the guidelines but we are putting something in that was not there before.

Mrs. Burton stated this is two-fold. 1 is the height of the porch itself. It is required by building code to have some type of barrier because of its height. It is a 36 in or higher? Mr. Lucas stated it is historical, so it doesn't matter if there is something there or not.

Mrs. Burton stated so you do have that safety concern as well as the guidelines states the originality of porches and the importance of originality and I believe that this gives it that originality. I don't believe that we have this in any other structure that I'm aware of.

Mr. Lucas stated may I add that the building code has an exception for historical properties that if you are replacing historical items you have to replace them like for like. But this bench that Mr. Meder is talking about will not fall under the historical compliance. It must meet the current code because it is new construction.

Mrs. Stilwell stated will this meet current code?

Mr. Lucas stated he will have to construct it to meet the current code with the fall protections. I would have to look it up to find out. He may have to go higher than what he is talking about.

Mr. Weir stated I thought that the city code was 42 inches for barriers.

Mr. Lucas stated in the current code, guard rails are required to be no less than 38 inches. But on a bench-type guardrail combination the 38 inches is the part above the seat because somebody could stand on the seat and fall over. So that is why I am saying that it may have to be higher. I don't know how tall that column is.

Mr. Meder stated I would say its 2 feet maybe.

Mr. Lucas stated so that's why I'm saying this will not fall under the historical exemption to the building code, because it is new construction.

Mrs. Burton stated for it to continue you would need to request a modification.

Mr. Lucas stated you would need to request a modification.

Mrs. Burton stated that is an option.

Mr. Meder stated I guess the other piece is that I couldn't find a metal bench long enough to bolt to the floor right there.

Mrs. Stilwell stated that would be a lovely idea. And that would meet the 42 inches?

Mr. Weir stated 38"

Mr. Meder stated that would block the area.

Mrs. Stilwell stated you would want to bolt it anyways.

Mr. Meder stated I would definitely have to bolt it. Just for everybody's information, they are stealing us blind in the historic district, in the Old West End. They are stealing the tools all over the neighborhood. It is awful that they would steal from folks that work with their hands.

Mrs. Burton stated a bolted bench would not be new construction. So that would be the difference as far as the Code and compliance were concerned.

Mr. Meder stated well it wouldn't have to meet anything because anybody can put a bench on their porch.

Mrs. Stilwell stated would you like to withdraw that section?

Mr. Meder stated yes. I will get together with Walter to see if it is doable.

Mrs. Stilwell stated or would you like to table it?

Mr. Meder stated yes lets table it.

Mr. Weir stated lets table it.

Mr. Spencer stated that tabling technically means to delay until the end of this meeting. If you want to postpone it indefinitely, until your next meeting probably, you can just move to postpone.

Mrs. Crews stated do I have a motion to postpone?

Mr. Weir stated I make a motion that we postpone this until January's meeting.

Mrs. Stilwell seconded the motion. The motion was passed by a unanimous vote.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM SEPTEMBER 24, 2015 and OCTOBER 22, 2015

Mrs. Crews stated we will next proceed on our agenda to item 4, approval of minutes. Who waded through that? No offense, that was a monumental task.

Mrs. Burton stated I know you have sent me numerous corrections. I also wanted to state that, especially in the September version of the minutes, we had that transfer of, I think, three different senior secretaries during that time to type that up and that may be evident. Tracie is not here today, but she is still with us as Senior Secretary so she will be taking care of the corrections. When I spoke to her about our email correspondence she went back and looked and has already made some corrections.

Mrs. Crews stated and I'm happy to continue wading through them in that manner. Straightening some obvious, glaring errors.Mrs. Burton stated Mrs. Crews has sent us an electronic copy going through and labeling the comments and the changes that need to be made which is extremely helpful and so that Tracie and I can look through that. We'll plan that for tomorrow.

Mrs. Crews stated given the outstanding circumstances, were the commissioners able to review the minutes for the general understanding of what occurred at the last meeting and are we in substantial agreement that it reflects the meeting? Yes? Can we put it to a voice vote then? All in favor of approving the minutes for September and October of 2015, those in favor say I. Those opposed?

The September minutes were approved by a unanimous voice vote.

The October minutes were approved by a unanimous voice vote.

#### OTHER BUSINESS

Mrs. Burton stated like I said, Tracie is still with us but she was not able to make it to the meeting today. I do want to introduce Anna Levi. She is our new Associate Planner and has been with us now for an entire month and has stayed. So we are pleased.

Mrs. Stilwell stated where are you from?

Mrs. Levi stated I am from Greensboro

Mrs. Stilwell stated welcome to Danville. Where did you go to school?

Mrs. Levi stated UNC Greensboro.

Mrs. Stilwell stated so did I.

Mrs. Crews stated welcome, and I promise we are not always as verbose as others, sometimes.

Mrs. Burton stated you do already have applications in for January so please mark your calendars. I did send those 2016 calendars out two weeks ago. If you didn't get them let me know. So that is January 21<sup>st</sup>, and a reminder of that, January meetings are elections of officers. So if for some reason, you choose not to attend, be prepared to be an officer. That is typically how it works. Just a warning there. The last thing I have is Merry Christmas and happy New Year to everyone just in case I don't see you between now and then.

Mrs. Crews stated do the commissioners have any other items that we can entertain as business?

Mrs. Stilwell stated I have a question. What is the timeline on the issue of the Dewberry report and the proposed demolitions at Five Forks?

Mrs. Burton stated that will come before you in January. The Dewberry report has been submitted and I will send that to you probably tomorrow. That will give you a good amount of time. I want to give it to you soon.

Mrs. Stilwell stated so we are able to go over there and look because that is a pretty complicated process.

Mrs. Burton stated it is. I wanted to make sure that you get it in plenty of time, but I didn't want to send it to you before this meeting and complicate all the other emails that you have received. But I will certainly get that out to you tomorrow and then you will see the agenda in the same timely manner that you had before. We should probably post that on the website too and I will let you know as soon as that is up.

Mrs. Crews stated any further business?

Paul Liepe stated Madam Chairman; I would just like to thank the commission for your service for 2015. Those of us in the Old West End really appreciate it. Most of us.

Mrs. Stilwell stated we appreciate what you do. Very much.

Mrs. Crews stated Renee, I would propose that the appeal on Holbrook, did you schedule that for Tuesday the 15<sup>th</sup> before City Council.

Mrs. Burton stated correct.

Mrs. Crews stated do we want to encourage any other board members to attend that City Council meeting for the appeal?

Mrs. Burton stated oh absolutely. Like Mrs. Crews said, the appeal will be heard for 165 Holbrook Avenue next week for City Council. We certainly encourage as many CAR members that can attend to please do so. It's at 7:00pm. Basically before Council you will be ultimately defend your decision of the denial of the request for the porch alterations and the steps.

Mrs. Stilwell stated and you guys did come across the conservation easement information from Anne Gravely Lee. I will send it to you so that it is on record. Just in case.

Mrs. Burton stated that would be great. I do not have the easement itself.

Mrs. Stilwell stated I thought of it this morning

Mrs. Burton stated yeah I have been looking for that. I went through DCR's site today and they just state that it is there. Everybody is just telling me that it exists. No one is giving me any details.

Mrs. Stilwell stated I'm sure that I can eventually catch up with Anne Gravely Lee. I just didn't have time to do it today.

Mr. Liepe stated you know Renee, I think Steve Wilson might have a copy of those easements because he looked into buying that house at one time. He may have a copy.

Mrs. Burton stated ok.

Mrs. Stilwell stated why don't you ask him if he does.

Mr. Liepe stated when I see him I will. I know that there were a lot of Conservation Easements, but I didn't pursue it any further.

Mrs. Stilwell stated that is the only person I have ever dealt with that did a Conservation Easement on a property. But she knew exactly what to do and she invested all that money to save that house and restore it and she wanted to protect it. I'm not familiar exactly. I never saw it what it said to my knowledge or memory.

With no further business the meeting adjourned at 4:22 p.m.

Approved